
LAYTONSVILLE HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION
 MEETING MINUTES
May 13, 2013

Roll Call:
The regular meeting of the Laytonsville Historic District Commission (HDC) was called to order by Chair Sheree Wenger at 7:32 p.m..  Commission Members Jill Ruspi, Charles Hendricks, Joann Howes, and Michele Shortley were present.  Alternate Lisa Simonetti was absent. 
Attendance:  Jim Ruspi, Judith Schneider, and three guests were present.
Minutes:
The minutes from the meeting of April 15, 2013, were presented and approved unanimously. 
Preliminary Statement by Chair:
The preliminary statement was read.
Old Business:  
New Business:

Chair Wenger opened Hearing HDC #02-13 for Judith Schneider of 21601 Laytonsville Road.  Ms. Schneider’s application requests a work permit for renovation and upgrade to the siding and windows on her home.  Chair Wenger stated that notices for the hearing had been posted and mailed to adjacent property owners.  The application and supporting documentation were submitted for review.

Ms. Schneider stated that she is requesting approval to replace the existing siding on her home as the wood is deteriorating.  She stated that she is looking for the best product with the best value and endurance.  Her home evaluator had suggested Hardie Board to replace the wood.  She is also requesting approval to replace all of the windows.  
Mr. George King of George’s Roofing addressed the commission and spoke about the Hardie Board material being low maintenance, impervious to bugs and rot resistant.  Chair Wenger explained that the product is new to the commission.  Mr. King stated that he had installed this material on 8-9 jobs within a 2 mile radius of the Town Hall. 
Chair Wenger stated that the Ms. Schneider’s home was historic and on the state register.  The standards for its preservation are issued by the Secretary of Interior.  The role of the HDC is to consider these standards as well as the homeowner while bearing in mind that their decision sets a precedent.  Ms. Schneider responded stating the her understanding was that hearings are considered on a case by case basis.

Chair Wenger stated that she had done some research on Hardie board and had heard concerns about cracking and breaking.  Patrick Dougherty, a local representative for Hardie products, stated that the product must be treated and handled carefully when installed to prevent breakage.  He further described the durability of the concrete based product stating that it had a 30 year warranty and 30% fading than painted wood. He pointed out that there are many different profiles available, smooth and wood grain, and many color choices.
Chair Wenger stated that 2 people who had evaluated the home had strongly expressed concern about its structural integrity.  There was concern about the supporting trusses in the basement and fear that removing the existing siding would weaken the structure. Ms. Schneider stated that the cellar had collapsed and a cinder block wall had been installed to reinforce it. Member Hendricks pointed out that removing the existing siding would be an issue regardless of what the replacement siding is.  Mr. xxxxx stated that generally siding is not a load bearing component.  Mr. King pointed out that the house had survived a recent earthquake and did not crack the chimney or break the windows.  
A vinyl composite called AZEK is proposed for the trim.  Mr. King stated that while Hardie makes trim as well, he prefers the AZEK product as it installs well and he likes the result. 

Mr. King stated that as the installer he felt that that the Hardie Board siding would best serve Ms. Schneider.  He commented that replacement wood siding came at a substantially higher cost and had higher maintenance.  Chair Wenger reiterated that the job of the HDC was to maintain the integrity of the current structure and the historical value of the house. She stated that the HDC needed to decide whether Hardie is an appropriate product in the Historic District.  Member Hendricks added that appropriateness is not necessarily determined by product quality. 

There was discussion about how the house was originally built versus changes made over the years by previous owners.  Ms. Schneider stated that she knew a kitchen was added in 1867. She added that they were eager to see what was behind the siding.  She added that she was concerned about termite damage in the wood.  Mr. King added that the budget had been padded to allow for repair of any necessary repairs that were discovered.
Mr. Matt Finn, a distributor for Hardie products, asked the HDC about their position on doing no renovation on the structure.  Chair Wenger stated that the commission could act to prevent demolition by neglect but that is an action the members did not want to have to take. Mr. Finn stated that he thought quite a few historic districts in Maryland allowed Hardie products. Mr. Finn and Mr. Dougherty agreed to seek out other historic homes that had been renovated with Hardie products.  Mr. King stated that there are 2 in Brookeville. The Maryland Historic Trust may also offer further guidance. Members of the commission stated that this research was necessary before a decision could be made. 
Chair Wenger agreed to contact a structural engineer to look at the house.  Ms. Schneider requested that the engineer be unbiased. She stated to the HDC that as they were her friends and neighbors, she wanted to follow the rules and do what was required to the best of her ability.  Member Ruspi commented that the HDC had always been successful in reaching an agreement with their applicants. 

Ms. Schneider will provide the addresses of other historic properties using Hardie to HDC and HDC will try to review them prior to next meeting if possible. 

Member Hendricks moved that the hearing be continued at the next Historic District Commission meeting, scheduled for June 17, 2013. The motion was approved unanimously. 

Adjournment:  There being no further business, Member Hendricks made the motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded by Member Howes. Motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 9:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by,
Charlene Dillingham
Clerk, Town of Laytonsville

